State of Connecticut

Department of Aging and Disability Services (ADS)

Bureau of Education and Services for the Blind (BESB)

State Rehabilitation Council (SRC) to BESB

DRAFT MINUTES

December 20, 2023
Members Present:
 Director Carol Jenkins, Mr. Phillip Magalnick, Mr. Scott Baecker, Ms. Brandy Altergott, Mr. Jay Brown, Mr. John Carnemolla, Mr. William DeMaio, Ms. Jennifer Jenkins, Ms. Lucretia Jones, Mr. John McNickle, Ms. Enaida Mendoza, Ms. Deb Reed, Ms. Beth Reel, Mr. Dennis Regan, Ms. Kendra Valente, Ms. Heide Sulewski
 

Others Present: 
Ms. Jen Proto, Mr. Tyrell Sampson, Ms. Mary Burgard, Ms. Nicole Jezarian, Mr. Angelo Vitale, Ms. Lisa Drew, Ms. Pru Chapman 

Members Absent: 
Mr. Frank Buonomo, Mr. Frank Losquadro, Ms. Nicole Rico Serrano, Ms. Melissa Thompson
 

Welcome and Introductions: 

Call to Order: The meeting was called to order at 10:04 a.m. by Chair Magalnick.   
The roll call was conducted by Director Jenkins and Chair Magalnick.
 

Public Comment:
None
 

Old Business 

Review and Approval of Minutes from the September 13, 2023, meeting. 

MOTION: A motion was made by Vice Chair DeMaio to approve the minutes.
SECONDED by Secretary Jones.
MOTION PASSED
 

 Workgroup Reports
Membership
Chair Magalnick drew attention to the Council's bylaws, which specify that missing three or more meetings can lead to being dropped from the Council. The Council discussed whether to enforce this rule. 

Director Jenkins proposed that the Council should prioritize filling any vacancies before removing any current members to avoid falling further out of compliance with the state plan. 

The Council agreed with this approach, and Chair Magalnick confirmed that the names of the members who missed meetings will remain on the Council, and no motion needs to be taken at this time. 

Chair Magalnick put forth a request for volunteers to form a membership workgroup. The workgroup would be responsible for creating the annual state plan. Vice Chair DeMaio, Ms. Deb Reed, and Chair Magalnick offered their services to serve in the workgroup alongside Director Jenkins.
In addition, Director Jenkins requested members for another workgroup to work on strategies to increase the participation of consumer surveys.
 Finance   
Treasurer Scott Baecker reported items were purchased for the VR Tech Lab. These items include a large-screen laptop, a Clover Book Pro with speech, three Ruby 7” HD video magnifiers, three iPads of the 10th generation, and some iPad accessories. The total cost of these items was $5,626.66. The equipment is designated for BESB staff to use for demonstration purposes and can also be made available to VR consumers for trial purposes.
Consumer Satisfaction 
Director Jenkins shared a summary of the findings. Out of the 180 eligible consumers, only 23 completed the survey, resulting in a low response rate. To tackle this issue, she suggested that the workgroup should consider reintroducing the phone survey to boost participation. The key recommendations for the survey include exploring more opportunities for providing skills training and rehabilitation technology, providing staff training on client rights and responsibilities to handle complaints effectively, and continuing to ensure that our forms are accessible. 
The Chair Magalnick affirmed that the workgroup would follow up on strategies to improve survey response rates.
New Business 
VR Success Story
Ms. Enaida Mendoza introduced Ms. Nicole Jezarian, a long-time BESB client who is now employed and has her master’s degree. Ms. Jezarian has been with VR since 2015, and her blindness is a result of iris coloboma. She came to the program requesting services to help her get her degree in social work and received her master’s in 2019. 
At the time, she was working full time, raising a 9-year-old daughter, and navigating life with a disability. She credits Ms. Mendoza and the VR program with giving her the support she needed to achieve her goals. She recently accepted a new individual counseling position and plans to obtain her clinical license within the next three months.
Chair Magalnick congratulated her on her success and inquired about any obstacles she encountered.

Ms. Jezarian navigated personal struggles related to self-esteem and independently sought out resources to aid her progress. She found the peer support initiatives coordinated by Ms. Mendoza to be valuable and is keen to serve as a peer mentor for the Vocational Rehabilitation program. Additionally, Ms. Jezarian expressed her interest in participating in the Council.
SRC Annual Report
Chair Magalnick stated that he will be in contact with the SRC regarding the Annual Report, which is due by the end of the month. 

Report from BESB Representative
Director’s Program Update

Director Jenkins gave an update that there are two vacancies available that need to be filled before the BESB can reach full capacity of staff. The recruitment process for these positions is still ongoing. One of the positions is for a teacher who will be responsible for assisting adults with rehabilitation technology. The other is for a secretary 1 position.
Director Jenkins is also working closely with IT and Avaya to implement the BESB call tree, which will provide callers with the option to select from recordings available in both English and Spanish.

She also reported the Consumer Large-Print Calendars were mailed in November. The new resources section on the back of the calendar received positive feedback and will be included in future years’ calendars.  

The State Rehabilitation Council (SRC) has established a budget of $10,000 under the fiscal year. This fund is designated to reimburse SRC board members for expenses incurred while attending meetings, specifically related to travel or mileage. 
Director Jenkins presented an overview of two conferences attended by herself and Ms. Burgard - the Council of State Administrators for Vocational Rehabilitation (CSAVR) and the National Council of State Agencies for the Blind (NCSAB) - both held in November.

The deadline for BESB's submission of their portion of the 2024-2027 state plan is in January. The workgroup plans to utilize the consumer statewide needs assessment data to formulate the objectives for our program.

In 2025, BESB is planning to update state statutes related to Children's Services. Additionally, all BESB programs are currently in the process of updating their policy manuals.

Director Jenkins provided an update on the budget. For VR in the federal FY2022 ending 9/30/23, the remaining balance is $522,421.31, with approximately $14,079.37 left to be liquidated. This will leave a rough amount of $508,341.94 to be returned to the federal government.

Director Jenkins added regarding FY2023, the original FY2023 grant was $3,584,073. However, due to a maintenance of effort penalty of $444,034, the base grant was reduced to $3,140,039. The program was granted $750,000 in reallotment dollars, bringing the total grant amount for FY2023 to $3,890,039. As of now, there is $3,339,153.12 remaining.  Also, the BEP program had a balance of $2,996,384.19 approximately 6-8 weeks ago.
BEP program updates

Mr. Sampson provided an update on the BEP program. The pilot vending program has been successful, and they expect profits to continue to expand in 2024. The program is now working to establish relationships with businesses that could provide hands-on training to consumers interested in over-the-counter food service opportunities. The micro-market opportunity at Camp Nett in Niantic is going well, and the administration is pleased that we can fill a void by providing needed essential items. They completed their second year with Greenwich Beach and are confident they’ll go into a third season. 
Vocational Rehabilitation program updates
Ms. Burgard provided an update on the VR program. Several new staff have been hired in the past few months: a bilingual counselor, a rehabilitation technologist, and two transition counselors. 
Ms. Burgard gave an update on the NCSAB conference leaderboard; BESB was number one in credential attainment, tied for number two in employment in the second quarter after exit, and third in employment in the fourth quarter after exit. 
Ms. Burgard reported that they’ve changed the VR referral process to help ensure that only individuals who want VR services are opened. 
Ms. Burgard listed and described the many conferences, events, and activities staff attended this fall and numerous trainings attended over the past four months.  

Legislation Update
Ms. Proto has provided an update that the governor's budget is being worked on by the Governor's Office and The Office of Policy and Management. The budget is expected to be presented in early February.
Report from Chair: 
Chair Magalnick recognized Director Jenkins for completing her first year of service and commended her for her leadership. He also expressed gratitude towards everyone for their diligent efforts. Additionally, Ms. Mendoza was recognized for her outstanding presentation on the VR program at the recent Stamford ADA Advisory Council meeting.
Adjournment
MOTION: Vice Chair DeMaio made a motion to adjourn. 
SECONDED by Treasurer Baecker.

MOTION PASSED

Chair Magalnick adjourned the meeting at 12:19 p.m.
  

